HAVE A HAPPY HOLIDAY

Vol. XXIV, No. 9

WILKES COLLEGE, WILKES-BARRE, PENNSYLVANIA

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 20, 1959

## **Student Government Airs Carnival Plans Okays Patron Projects**

by Cynthia Hagley

Frank Edwards, editor of the Amnicola, attended the regular meeting of the Student Government last Tuesday night. He stated that the suggestion had been made for selling individual student patron tickets at \$1.00 per person. This subject was taken up by Jim Stephens, chairman of the School Spirit Committee, who said that the committee had a wide representation from the clubs and classes; therefore, it would be willing to undertake the patron ticket project.

Because of the abundance of last year's Amnicola still remaining in the bookstore, it was suggested that all students be reminded that they are entitled to a yearbook free of charge. It is part of their tui-tion paid for each semester.

Winter Carnival

Discussion of the Winter Carnival presented at the meeting included sites for the affair. Pocono Mountain Inn and Onawa Lodge are the only two places out of nine approached that can handle the Carnival on the date planned. The choosing of the site has been tabled until the special meeting of the Student Government next Tuesday

Chairmen of the various committees have been chosen by the cochairmen of the Winter Carnival, Mike Armstrong and Dick Barnes. They are as follows: program, George Reynolds; publicity, Judy Butchko; chaperons, Cynthia Dysleski; and music Rhea Politis.

Report on the car caravan showed that 30 cars participated with over 100 students going along for the ride. The comments were many and favorable on both the decorated cars and the spirit of the

The Policies Committee of the Student Government has set up their proposals on school calendar and events along with other programs and will mimeograph these for next Tuesday's special meeting. At that time they will be voted on by Student Government members.

The minutes of each Student Government meeting are also mimeographed. One copy is posted on the bulletin board and others are placed in the mail boxes of all campus organizations.

Dick Salus suggested that there be a Student Leaders' Conference some time in January before the committee of evaluation visits the college in February of next year. This proposed meeting will be held some time in January of next year.

Because of a conflict in schedule, the Freshman dance date was moved up from February 26, 1960 to December 4, 1959. This unprecedented move was approved by the Student Government.

Gordon Roberts made the suggestion that the Christmas vacation All-College Dance, sponsored by the Student Government should be handled by the underclassmen members of the government. This proposal received approval from the group of representatives, and in particular, the senior members.

NOTICE

"Near Bier Brawl" at Catlin Hall, Tuesday, Nov. 24, 8-12 p.m., admission free, sponsored by Gore and Catlin Halls. Music by the Ambassadors. Bring your own

Dean Cole has allowed a 12 o'clock curfew to women dorm students attending the Brawl. Both

Collegians to Sing: No Admission Charge To Gala Holiday Affair

by Mary Frances Barone

The Thanksgiving All College Dance, Student Government's annual treat, will be held on the night after Thanksgiving, Friday November 27. This twelfth annual affair is looked forward to by all the Valley college students. In the past years this dance has attracted from eight hundred to one thousand people.

Dancing will be from nine to twelve, and admission will be free. The music will be provided by Jack Melton's Band through the courtesy of the Musicians Trust Fund.

Bill Peters and the Collegians will appear at the intermission. The Male Chorus will do a few of their favorite songs.

The co-chairman of the All College Dance are John Hosage and Lorraine Rome. The following are the committee chairmen: publicity, Bob Washburn; program, Dick Barnes; refreshments, Judy Butchko; decorations, Gwenn Gould; music, Rhea Politis. The chaperons of the dance are Miss Millie Gittins and Mr. Robert Morris.

Last year students representing Pennsylvania, Pittsburgh, Colgate Scranton, Penn State, Syracuse, Cornell, and Lehigh Universities; King's, Beaver, Marywood, Misericordia and Lafayette Colleges; Jefferson, Temple, and Hahnemann Medical Schools; and West Point, Annapolis, M.I.T., as well as many nursing schools attended the holiday event.

# All-College Dance Next Friday Night Control of the Next Friday Nig Seeks Area Group Offers Poetry, Music, Prizes

NEXT ASSEMBLY FEATURES HARRY TREBILCOX, PIANIST

Mr. Harry Trebilcox, pianist, will present a musical program at next Tuesday's Assembly program.

Harry Trebilcox, a native of Trucksville, Pa., formerly a student of Wilkes College, is a graduate of the Eastman School of Music, Rochester, N.Y. While at the Eastman School, he contracted paraly-tic polio with the tragic result that it left his right arm paralyzed. He did not turn away from his major interest, the study of the piano, but continued to develop his left hand.

The repertoire of works for the left hand alone is extremely limited, and it was for this reason that Mr. Trebilcox began making transcriptions of works for the left hand.

His program will consist of his transcription of "The Pictures At An Exhibition" by Modeste Moussorgsky. Moussorgsky, one of the famous Russian "Five", was in-spired to write this suite after viewing a set of paintings by the artist Alexandre Hartmann. The artist Alexandre Hartmann. original paintings have long since disappeared, but Moussorgsky's suite lives as one of the most popular of music in the piano literature.



All candidates for the basketball, swimming and wrestling teams will report to the rear of the gym on Tuesday following Assembly. Group pictures will be taken. Uniform of the day - jackets, white shirts, ties.



Hon. Bernard C. Brominski



Bill Shupert

## Judge Brominski, Bill Shupert Will **Oversee Contests**

Channel 22 Announces Possible TV Coverage Of Season's Top Dance

by Jean Shofranko

Judge Bernard C. Brominski and Scranton disc jockey Bill Shupert will be guests of honor at tonight's "Beatnik Bop."

The big feature of the evening will be the judging of beards and 'beat' outfits at intermission. Since it is imperative that this be a fair contest, what could be better than to have a 'real live' judicial judge-Judge Brominski—and a disc jockey who is hep to the musical preferences of the beat generation — namely Bill Shupert of Station WGBI.

The popular Judge Brominski was recently elected to the Common Pleas Court of Luzerne County in a landslide victory. Judge Brominski is the brother of coed Cathy Brominski, junior nursing education major at Wilkes.

Musical judge Bill Shupert officiates over his musical court, "Shu-pert's Alley," heard nightly over Station WGBI. Although he is not an advocate of the beatnik philosophy M. Shupert is well-informed concerning "beat" affairs and certainly qualifies for his judicial post.

Three contests are to be cojudged by our distinguished "court en banc." Prizes will be awarded to the man with the best beard and beat outfit, the beardless man with the best beat outfit, and the woman sporting the best beat out it.

Persons who attend the dance may find that they unwittingly will make guest appearances on television the following evening. Tom Powell, news director of Station WDAU, Channel 22, reports that there is a strong possibility of his sending a camera crew to record all doings.

In order to provide a proper atmosphere for these beat activities, the decorations committee has planned beat decorations. Persons attending the affair will find that the gym has been transformed into a Greenwich Village scene. Exhibitions of modern paintings and sculptures will dominate the decor.

Members of the Psych-Soc Club, sponsors of this dance, have planned a very unusual evening.

#### FRESHMAN DANCE

The Freshm..n Class will hold the last sport dance of the year on December 4 at 9 p.m. in the gym. Title of the dance will be "Mistletoe Magic". During intermission Santa Claus will appear to hear what certain professors want for Christmas. Donation will be 50 cents.

### LIBRARY NOTICE

Library Hours (week of Nov. 23): Wednesday — 8 a.m. - 5 p.m. Thursday (Thanksgiving Day)-Closed Friday — 9 a.m. - 5 p.m. Saturday — Closed

**College Blood Drive Nets 63 Pints; Response Pleases Red Cross Officials** 



by Jay Olexy

Sixty-eight Wilkes students appeared at the local Blood Center last Friday to donate blood and to help refute the superstitions that went along with that day.

The Center collected sixty-three pints from these donors resulting in the largest collection from Wilkes since the program was begun in 1950. This can be compared to the collection held last spring which netted only 31 pints.

Wilkes' Donor Day is held twice each school year. Next spring, the students and faculty will attempt to improve on the current record, and the various clubs of the school will agin vie with each other for the distinction of having the greatest number of contributors.

Pictured above, donating their share are: David S. Peters, Barre Hall; Miss Alice Powell, Chapman. day and dorm students welcome. Uniformed nurse is Geraldine Van Dyke, chief assistant nurse at the Blood Center.

EDITORIALS —

## Good Planning, Good Show

We don't ordinarily care to go overboard on either publicity or commentary on Friday night dance affairs, but this week we think the Psychology-Sociology Club deserves a tip of the editorial hat.

The discerning reader of the 1959-60 Beacon will note that the Page One headline stories have not been about the weekly dances until this week. The reason for that is simple. We prefer to have greater space given to stories concerning the role of the College in the Community, the activities of organizations which best publicize the College's attempts to take an active role as a source of cultural development, and put feature stories concerning regular dances—in the feature section, Page Four of a four-page edition.

The exception this week is that the personalities involved in tonight's dance are NEWS. While we don't intend to suggest that the **Beacon** staff advocates "Beatnik" tendencies, we do see this night's activities as a possible source of real amusement and entertainment enhanced by the appearance of a prominent jurist and a popular radio personality. In addition, some faculty members are also going along with the fun and will take active part

in the intermission program. We don't imply that we will automatically reject a dance story as Page One material but if such affairs are given advance publicity consisting only of the names of committees, the name of the band and a brief description of the decorations, its news value is limited and it will receive feature treatment. When a great deal of planning, originality and unique "gimmicks" are part of the advance news, we will go out of our way to see that ambition to present a different program is amply rewarded by all the space we can afford it.

Friday night dances are a wonderful thing for the College, giving all people from a variety of interests a chance to gather at the same time on common ground. Those sponsoring these social calendar dates have an obligation as well as a chance to make a little money for their organizations. The responsibility is simply to provide an interesting night for the people who make the treasury-fattening activities a success or a failure. Give the entertainment-seekers something to interest and entertain them and he affair can hardly help being a financial as well as social success. We think tonight's program may well fall into that category. We can only hope that every Friday night dance will offer as much.

#### A Job Well Done

Our sincere thanks to the Administration for the paving job done in the area behind Gore Hall. Long a popular area when Winter sports roll around, the parking lot behind the dorm seldom failed to develop bone-jarring ruts, as well as getting into a muddy condition bad enough to cause considerable inconvenience and discomfort to people attending functions at the gym in nasty weather.

We're happy to see that this will all be a thing of the past now. It's a real pleasure to drive through to Franklin Street from the rear parking lot and drive over a smooth surface. For an extra added attraction, we have the newly-lowered and smoothed-off driveway entrance for easier passage to the street.

A job well done.

## WHAT... WHERE... WHEN...

Beatnik Bop - Tonight, 9-12, Gym, Music by the Blue Notes, sponsored by the Psychology-Sociology Club Retailing Club Meeting — Monday, 12 o'clock, Pickering Hall School Spirit Committee - Monday, 4 p.m., Pickering 203 I.C.G. Meeting — Monday, 5 p.m., Bookstore Lounge Bible Study Group — Today, 12 noon, Bookstore Lounge Jaycees Meeting — Tuesday, 12 noon, Rear room of Parish Hall Northeastern District PSEA — Saturday, 10:30 a.m., Cafeteria A Night in Shangri-La - Saturday, 8-12, Chapman Hall Catlin Hall and Gore Hall Parties - Tuesday night Assembly - Tuesday, 11 a.m., Gym All-College Dance — Friday, November 27, 9-12, Gym Basketball — At Susquehanna, Wednesday, December 2 Open House at Parrish and Chapman Halls -Friday, December 4, 1959, 4-6 p.m.

#### **WILKES COLLEGE BEACON**

A newspaper published each week of the regular school year by and for the students of Wilkes College, Wilkes-Barre, Pa. Subscription: \$1.50



		PRESS
	Editor	Richard J. Myers
	News Editor	Fred N. Jacoby
	Feature Editor	Jean Shofranko
	Sports Editor	Raymond G. Yanchus
	Exchange Editor	Stephen L. Cooney
	Business Manager	Daniel A. Lewis
	Faculty Adviser	F. J. Salley
it	torial and business offices	located on third floor of 159 So

Edi Franklin Street, Wilkes-Barre, on Wilkes College campus.

Mechanical Dept.: Schmidt's Printery, rear 55 North Main Street. Wilkes-Barre, Pa.

All opinions expressed by columnists and special writers including letters to the editor are not necessarily those of this publication but those of the individuals.

#### **Letters To The Editor:**

Dear Mr. Editor:

Mr. Roberts' recent letter gives much additional information about the procedure involved in initiating the scholarship fund, but it does not answer the basic issue: tuition money is being used for a different purpose from that stated in the college catalogue.

The Student Government's role may have been no more than to carry out the suggestion of the administration, but this is of little consequence. What is important that funds that might have been and ought to have been used to enrich the program of the entire student body have been diverted to a program that benefits only a very few individuals, worthy as that program might be. This matter assumes its importance when we consider the source of the money. Respectfully,

Roberta Feinstein

To the students:

Each year as a senior class pre pares to leave its college, a good deal of thought is applied to the question of the type of gift which should be donated to the school as a class memorial. The class of 1960 is presently considering this question. It is felt that the class gift should fulfill a need of the college as a whole. Therefore, it would be appreciated if any members of the college, students or faculty, who have suggestions as to what would be a useful gift would submit these ideas to the gift committee. A suggestion box has been placed on the main desk in the library for this purpose. All suggestions will be appreciated.

Sincerely, Christine Winslow Chairman, Senior Class Gift Committee

Mr. D. Myers, Editor Wilkes College Beacon Wilkes College Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania Dear Dick:

As General Chairman of the 1959 Wilkes College Homecoming, I would like to complete my duties by extending a very sincere thanks to all members of the student body who were responsible for making our recent homecoming a wonder-

In a way I am very pleased that I did not offer our thanks before this date. I am still receiving comments from alumni and other members of our community who are high in their praises regarding the student's part in the October affair. Frankly, a resident of South Franklin Street felt the hoecoming decorations should be left up for a week in order that other Wyoming Valley residents might enjoy the efforts of the various student groups. This bespeaks of the part you play in the homecoming, not only for the alumni, but for the community as well.

Again, our sincerest thanks for your efforts. They were thoroughly appreciated by the alumni.

Very truly yours, C. A. Bloomburg

#### Flood Tells CCUN Of His Laos Visit

by Leona A. Baiera

Congressman Daniel J. Flood spoke before the Collegiate Council for the United Nations of Wilkes College Monday. He declared that a permanent U.N. police force for Laos would be a means of preserv ing the peace in this Southeast Asia kingdom.

Congressman Flood, a member of the military appropriations committee, recently visited Laos on a fact-finding mission. Next week the CCUN, as part of its new program of drawing prominent speakers from the Wilkes-Barre area to discuss international political matters, will host Dr. Bronis Kaslas of the history department of Wilkes College.

## **Campus Observer**

#### SUPERSTITION BUSTER

Congratulations to Mr. Arthur Hoover, who on Friday, November 13, gave his 13th pint of blood. It is apparent that Mr. Hoover does not believe in superstition; it is also just as apparent that he does believe in the good work done by the Red Cross in their Blood Donor Day campaigns.

#### SHE THINKS FOR HERSELF

Miss Millie Gittins, manageress of the bookstore, is the proud owner of a 1956 Pontiac Starflite, colored cinnamon and cream. Everything is automatic except the driver.

#### BOOST THE BEATNIKS

Have you observed several students, all male, walking around campus with a large growth of hair on their faces? These persons are, of course, preparing for the Beatnik Bop which will take place tonight at the gym. Bill Shupert of "Shupert's Alley" fame will judge the beards and pick a winner. It's only a rumor, but Mr. Arthur Hoover will supposedly read some beatnik poetry. Another unidentified professor will also recite some poetry, definitely not square.

#### STUDENT WITH SPIRIT

Have you noticed the letters from Roberta Feinstein? The Observer is glad to see that someone is taking enough of an interest in the school to question the motives of an organization on campus. Whether she is right or wrong does not, in this reference, concern us. Please note that another letter from her is printed in this issue.

#### 'BEACON' WELCOMES NEW MEMBER

The Observer welcomes to the staff of the Beacon a new reporter, Jay Olexy by name. Surely the influence of Jean Shofranko had something to do with this new member. Welcome to the clan, Jay.

#### STILL GOOD TO THE LAST DROP

Several weeks ago in this column you were notified of the establishment of a coffee canteen for dorm students. The Observer is happy to inform the student body that the canteen is working out very nicely. It took the co-operation of both dorm and day students, and with continued co-operation, it will continue to work.

All letters pro and con may be addressed to this column, care of the

Yours truly, The Campus Observer

## There Is An Answer

by Michael Bianco and Gordon Roberts

The authors were fortunate to be invited to attend a World-Assembly on Mackinac Island, Michigan, Moral Re-Armament Base in the United States, this past week-end. Among those attending the Assembly were: Mr. Ichiro Kona, second highest ranking official in the Japanese Government; Mr. Houssana, Secretary of the United Arab League; Dr. Douglas Cornell, Executive Director of the National Academy of Science, Washington, D.C.; five members of the Japanese Diet, and Senator Kato, leader of the Japanese Socialist Party. Cypriot and Turks were also in attendance along with several East German freedom fighters.

Harry von Christ, leader of 5,000 East Germans in the 195 -54 uprisings against the Soviets, told the authors his story. (It is interesting to note that von Christ and his fellow patriots fought Russian tanks with their bare hands and "Molotov Cocktails.") Von Christ and his wife escaped from East Germany into West Germany; it was here that they first met Moral Re-Armament. He told how he was moved by the words of Chancellor Konrad Adenauer: "I have followed the work of MRA closely for many years and I am fully behind it. I am especially glad to have a part in this work. The success MRA achieved in answering Communism in the Ruhr was the test of its effectiveness." Adenauer went on further to say that a nation without a moral ideology is self-satisfied and dead. We cannot cope with the Communists until we develop a superior ideology — MRA."

Von Christ went on to say that it is not enough to recognize the evil of Communism and to fight to remove tyranny, one must be ideologically prepared so as to fight to win the world through a greater idea.

Lotte Schellwald, former member of the Executive Communist Party of North Rhine Westphalia, Germany, added to Von Christ's statement that she changed because she saw that Moral Re-Armament was an ideology above race and class, and that it could bring a moral and spiritual renaissance to the world.

She added that the main point, the absolute standards of absolute honesty, absolute purity, absolute unselfishness, and absolute love, made her realize that she was not the good person that she thought she was. The turning point for her was the application of the four absolute standards to her life.

Congressman Daniel J. Flood, in a bipartisan Congressional report, said: "Strife and bitter dissension have been replaced by harmony and friendship in labor unions and corporations as a result of the influence of Moral Re-Armament. No force this side of heaven can be felt like the force of inspired humanity marching in unison toward a goal.

Idealistic as it may seem, it is none the less true that honor and integrity must precede all unifying efforts and these can be attained when morality and religious influence are permitted to assume their proper roles in the formation of policies and are made a part of the formula to be applied in the effort.'

Dr. Douglas Cornell pointed out to us that at a recent meeting of top American Scientists in Washington, D.C., a meeting in which the defenses of America were being discussed, one of the group said that the first line of defense for America does not run across Canada in the form of radar defense but that America's first line of defense runs through the hearts of its people. If it is weak at this point it shall be weakened at every other point. America needs a moral ideology -Moral Re-Armament.

# Basketball Season Opens December 2nd

ATHLETE OF THE WEEK

## Versatile Joe Morgan Honored, Helps Tie Final Soccer Match

Two-Letter Man Excels Also As Grappling Ace, **Choice for MAC Honors** 

This week's recipient of the Beacon's "Athlete of the Week" award is Joe Morgan. His aggressive play brought a frustrated Wilkes soccer squad from defeat to a tie with a highly-charged Lycoming squad.

"Tiger," as he is known by his aggressive play, carried the soccer team through an "off" season and his general attitude of sports on and off the field is tops. A gentleman and true sportsman have made Joe one of Wilkes' top athletes and a man we all can be proud of.

Although the soccer team enjoyed little success this season, Joe's play salvaged a few strands of victory. His "never-give-up" attitude led the young soccer squad to many close contests and his example has earned much praise for himself and Wilkes.

Joe earned All-Conference honors for the past three seasons at halfback and should be a top contender for the position again.

Soccer isn't Joe's only athletic endeavor as he is one of Coach serve as captain of this year's four years. He also captain wrestling team. Last season he grapplers in his senior year.



Joe Morgan

was partly responsible for the undefeated season and captured third place in the 137-lb. class of the

Joe is married to a very pretty former Wilkes coed and this year they were blessed with a baby girl. Joe resides in Forty Fort.

Before coming to Wilkes, Joe attended Girard College where he Reese's top grapplers and will lettered on the wrestling team all four years. He also captained the

## Legmen Gain Tie in Final Game; **Roberts Scores Colonel Goal**

The Wilkes booters traveled to Williamsport last Saturday and there tied Lycoming College, 1-1, in periods of overtime play. F & M 3, Wilkes 2

It was an evenly played game, the Warriors first breaking the ice and banging home a goal in the second period to take the lead which they held all the way into the fourth and final frame. With but four minutes remaining in the regulation period of play, outside left Clyde Roberts scored the lone Colonel goal and tied the score.

Despite determined efforts on the parts of both teams, neither was able to score any further and the match ended in a tie.

The Lycoming game marked the end of the season for the Wilkes soccer team, the final record being one win (over Muhlenberg, 1-0), seven losses, and three ties.

Where the Crowd Goes . . .

reconstruction of the second

After the Dance

## Ray Hottle's 2 - LEWIS-DUNCAN - 2

Seafood - Steaks - Chops - Sandwiches

243 South Main Street

SPECIAL TUX GROUP PRICES for WILKES DANCES JOHN B. STETZ

Expert Clothier

9 E. Market St., W-B.



Last Thursday afternoon, November 12, the Wilkes soccer team was defeated by a score of three to two by a strong Franklin & Marshall team on the victors' home field at Lancaster. The game was a tough one, the Diplomats proving to be a rough and tumble team that played a rough game. The Diplomats possessed a powerful line that constantly harried the Wilkes defense, giving Morgan, Davis, Chew, Gacha, and Freed a very busy afternoon.

The Colonel line never had ample opportunity to build up a strong drive to score enough to win. The two Wilkes goals were scored by co-captain Carl Havira and by inside-right Chuck Billings.

> Wilkes College Reversible Jackets

See the new Quilted Corduroy Look Both with Wilkes Lettering

## SPORTS CENTERS

11 E. Market St. — Wilkes-Barre – and –

> Narrows Shopping Center Kingston - Edwardsville

A Flexible Charge Account - at -

## POMEROY'S

Gives You Up to 12 Months to Pay

For All Your Personal Needs

## Honeymooners Beat Shawneeites, 19-18; Playoff Game Sunday

On Sunday afternoon the Shaw-neeites and the Honeymooners "banged heads" in one of the season's top contests and when the "dust had settled" the high-flying Honeymooners emerged with a hard-fought 19-18 victory. This ended the Shawneeites winning skein at thirteen games over the last two seasons.

The Shawneeites drew "first blood" when Ron Roski caught an aerial from Tom Pugh and outraced the Honeymooner secondary to the goal line. The score was set up when "Tosh" Karmilovich intercepted a Clem Gavenas pass.

Clem Gavenas drew the Honeymooners into the scoring column soon after when he hit "Chopper" Ontko with a touchdown pass and then put the Honeymooners into the lead by hitting "Daddy" Radecki with an extra point toss.

The Honeymooners scored again early in the second quarter when intercepted a Tom Andy . Evans lateral (ala Jay Olexy style) and crossed the goal line with no Shawneeite within ten yards.

The third quarter found the Shawneeites striking for two touchdowns by Ron Roski but they were unable to get an extra point. Score at the end of the third period was 18-13 in favor of the Shawneeites.

With three minutes left in the game, "Chopper" Ontko gave the Honeymooners their margin of victory when he scored on a pass from Gavenas. With time running out, the Shawneeites were unable to pentrate the Honeymooners' goal again thus setting the stage for a playoff game next Sunday. This do-or-die contest will take place in Kirby Park at one o'clock.

One of the most interesting parts of the contest was the Mattey brothers playing against each other. John played center for the Honeymooners while his "little" brother Don played halfback for the Shawneeites.

#### INTRAMURAL TOUCH FOOTBALL

Results

Honeymooners 20, Moonshiners 0 Shawneeites 14, Human Beans 13 Dorm Demons 13, Hollenback 0 Honeymooners 19, Shawneeites 18 Ashley-Butler 12, Gore Hall 12

Sta	ndir	ıgs			
	W	Ľ	T	$\mathbf{PF}$	PA
Honeymooners	6	1	0	98	47
Shawneeites	6	1	0	118	32
Gore Hall	3	1	2	70	43
Human Beans	3	2	1	102	<b>5</b> 9
Ashley-Butler	1	4	1	61	95
Moonshiners	1	5	0	18	80
Hollenback	0	6	0	13	76
Dorm Demons	3	3	0	46	94

For Complete Shoe Service

## CITY SHOE REPAIR



18 W. Northampton St. Wilkes-Barre 

## Chuck Robbins

Ready to Serve You With a Complete Line of Sweaters, Jackets, Emblems, Sporting Goods. 28 North Main Street

## Hoopsters Face Strong Crusader **Outfit in Selinsgrove Road Tilt;** Davis Welcomes Veteran Squad

For the past three weeks coaches Eddies Davis and Al Goldberg have been putting their '59-'60 edition of the Wilkes basketball team through their drills for the season's opener against a strong Susquehanna squad on the latter's court. This year's Colonel squad should improve last year's 9-11 record and will be a strong contender for the MAC crown.

### Hewitt, Gajewski Star; Top Three Teams Fall, Pinbusters Lead by One

by John Nork

The Pinbusters' lead was cut to one game Sunday night when the Flatballs defeated them, 3-1. The Kingpins gained sole possession of second place, defeating the Smashers, 3-1. The Gutterdusters slipped into fourth place after suffering a 3-1 defeat at the hands of the Blitzkriegs. The victory put the Blitzkriegs into third place, only two games out of first. The race is a tight one and first place can still be anybody's prize. As the season progresses, the bowlers can look forward to many an exciting match.

Emil Petrasek, one part of the 1-2 punch for the Pinbusters, again proved to be the big gun of his team as he rolled a 181-495. Staying close behind was the other half of the punch, Dave Sokira, with a 177-460. However, the effects of this blow were not seen Sunday as the Pinbusters went down in defeat. Jerry Chisarick proved to be a powerful factor in his Flatballs' victory with a 192-503. Dick Barber pitched in with a 199-501.

The Kingpins took 3 points from the Smashers winning the total pinfall by a mere three pins. Adam Gajewski starred for his Kingpins toppling a 199-579. Jules Heller rolled a 191-521 for the victors. John Sapiego, 194-525 and Mark Adelson, 197-512 were high men for the losers.

Bills Watkins and Bob Hewitt led the victory drive for their Blitzkriegs with a 190-547 and 242-533, respectively. Dan Lewis and Dick Myers, combining their totals, scored almost half of the total pinfall registered by the Gutter-dusters. Lewis had a 204-542 and Myers, 2 164, 467 Myers, a 164-467.

The scoring: Pinbusters — Petrasek 181-495 Sokira 177-460, Tony Doknovitch 154-402, Roger Cease 153-273, Bob Barovitch 142-257, Jim Bogden 139-

Flatballs — Chisarick 192-503, Barber 199-501, John Mattey 160-456, Arlene Kuss 130-364, Ann Ligeti 118-331.

Gajewski 199-579, Kingpins — Heller 191-521 Tom Dysleski 160-470, Jerry Kulesa 153-417.

Smashers — Sapiego 194-525, Adelson 197-512, Andy Benoska 178-489, Marshall Brooks 156-287, Bernie Radecki 155-280, Bob Licato Gutterdusters — Lewis 204-542,

Myers 164-467, Bernie Shupp 159-422, Lois Tremayne 141-411 Carl Borr 103-290.

Blitzkriegs Watkins 190-547, Hewitt 242-533, Fred Jacoby 184-509, Dave Godsiskowski 171-440, Ed Stofko 129-349.

Sunday's games: Next Sunday, Nov. 22, the Flatballs meet the Blitzkriegs, the Smashers battle the Pinbusters, and the Gutterdusters clash with the Kingpins. The action starts at 6:30 at the JCC.

## THE STANDINGS

Team	W	L	Pct.	GB
Pinbusters	13	7	.722	
Kingpins	12	8	.600	1
Blitzkriegs	11	9	.550	2
Gutterdusters	10	10	.500	3
Flatballs	9	11	.450	4
Smashers	5	15	.250	8

Some of this year's Davismen who will see plenty of action are: co-captains George Gacha and Bernie Radecki. Gacha, although deadly with his jump shot, will again be called upon to be the playmaker while Radecki should again be one of the scoring leaders.

The two tallest men on the squad are veterans Ron Roski and Bernie Kosch. Roski, who stands 6' 4" will again be counted on to control the backboards but will receive much help this year from 6'6" 'Moose" Kosch.

Two returning juniors from last year's team are Clem Gavenas and Barry Yokum. Both of these "outof-towners" are probable starters with Gavenas having the inside track because of his scoring ability.

Among the returning veterans seeking a starting forward berth are John Salsburg and Don Mattey. Salsburg, a junior from Harter, is a topnotch rebounder while "Walrus" Mattey from Hanover combines his soft-touch shots with aggressive rebounding in his bid for a starting berth.

Eddie Kemps is one of Coach Davis' better ball handlers and will see lots of action along with Tom Pugh and George Tensa, both from Plymouth.

The top losses to the squad are Fran Mikolanis, who last year earned three berths on the All-East team for his scoring ability, and Ray Yanchus, one of the squad's best cornermen, who was injured playing football, and may miss part of the season.

Among the top freshmen are Phil Russo from Exeter, Garry Vander-berg from Plains, Lee Washuleski from Dupont, and Harvey Rosen from Brooklyn.

## Football Team Ends Campaign, Loses 15-0; **Antinnes Top Gainer**

The football team closed its 1959 grid season on the losing end of a 15-0 score at the hands of Scranton University last Saturday morning before 2,000 rain-soaked fans.

Neither team was able to score in the first half with both teams playing on even terms.

Fullback Mary Antinnes led the Colonels' attack in the first half as he constantly rammed the Royal line for big chunks of yardage, but Wilkes was unable to score.

Time after time Scranton was stopped within scoring territory by an alert Wilkes defense. A total of three recovered fumbles and two intercepted passes were credited to the defensive unit.

Finally with four minutes remaining in the third period, the Royals broke the ice as fullback John Wasta tallied and guard Gus Graziano converted to make it 7-0 Scranton.

Scranton scored again at the start of the final stanza when they moved from the Wilkes 40 to paydirt in 14 plays with quarterback Ed Zelinski sneaking over from the one. Halfback Bill Kasulis passed to end Bill Francis for the two more points and the final 15-0

#### Sam's Kosher Delicatessen

For a Snack between Meals Groceries - Dairy Food - Kosher Meats 298 So. River St. Wilkes-Barre, Pa.

## Joan Leggetts Named As PSEA Candidate

by Steve Cooney

The Northeastern District of the Student Pennsylvania State Education Association will hold an important election meeting tomorrow morning at ten-thirty in the Wilkes Dining Commons.

At the last meeting of the organization officers for the 1960 school year were nominated and at tomorrow's meeting the election will take place. Joan Leggetts, a junior secondary education major at Wilkes, has been nominated to the vice-presidency of the regional SPSEA organization. Each college chapter is allowed five votes in the election, and representatives from all liberal arts and state teachers colleges in the north-eastern area will take part in the election.

Retiring officers for the year are: Bob Kearns, Scranton University, president; Kathleen Purcell, Marywood, vice-president; Pat Fushek, Wilkes, secretary-treasurer.

Name Has Been Changed In case the name of the organization or the symbols — SPSEA — do not seem familiar, it was formerly known as the Student Education Association of Pennsylvania, or the SEAP, but at a recent meeting the name was changed by a unanimous vote of the members. The group felt that since it is the student chapter of the PSEA, it should adopt the name of the parent organization.

#### PENN BARBER SHOP •

Next Door to Y.M.C.A. 4 Barbers at Your Service James J. Baiera, Prop.

Cigars - Cigarettes - Soda - Candy 

## Cheerleaders Initiate "Beat" For Cage Games

Bongos, Saxaphone Added For Peppier Salutes To Indoor Sports Tilts

by Leona A. Baiera

Gene Stickler, captain of the Wilkes cheerleaders, has announced that the cheerleaders have initiated a new program for the basketball games. Bongo drums and a saxaphone will be employed to put an extra B-E-A-T behind the cheers.

Flash cards which were to be used at the football games will be used on a smaller scale at the basketball games. Miss Marita Zoolkoski, new advisor for the squad, suggested the idea.

The Cheerleaders, a completely independent organization on campus, are in the process of asking the administration for funds to pay for their expenses. Presently, the cheerleaders are listed under the athletic fund. The Cheerleaders will be recognized as an official organization on campus as soon as their constitution is completed and submitted to the student government.

This year for the first time, the Cheerleaders have represented the college at all away and home games. The Cheerleaders are Gene Stickler, Dick Barnes, Ralph Pinsky, Raye Thomas, Georgianna Sebolka, Judy Alinikoff, Ruth Ann Boorom, Priscilla McCormick, Valentine Williams, Rachael Altavilla, and Cathy Brominski. Substitutes are Doris Gademan and Ann Cur-



COKE" IS A REGISTERED TRADE-MARK. COPTRIGHT 1957 THE COCA-COLA COMPANI

Spin a platter...have some chatter. and sip that real great taste of Coke. Sure, you can have a party without Coca-Cola-but who wants to!



Bottled under authority of The Coca-Cola Company by

KEYSTONE COCA-COLA BOTTLING COMPANY 141 Wood Street Wilkes-Barre, Pa.

# Caravan Trophy Presented To Girls' Chorus Entry

### **Spirit Committee Suggests Caroling During Holiday Eves**

by Wayne Thomas

Plans for the Christmas holiday in the form of a night of Christmas caroling were among the topics of discussion at the meeting of the School Spirit Committee on Monday. Doris Gademan presided. Although plans are in the tentative stage, it has been suggested that the carolers should sing at each of the dormitories as has been the custom in recent years. A definite date has not been arranged as yet. All students will be invited to join the carolers.

A report on the car caravan to Scranton was given by John Marriott, chairman of the caravan. Marriott stated that letters of appreciation will be sent to the various police forces thanking them for their help in making the caravan a success.

Plans for a Spring Week-end re-sembling the affair held last April were also discussed. No definite date has been arranged, however, members of the committee are working on a schedule for the week-end.

The School Spirit Committee meets every Monday afternoon at 4 p.m. in Pickering 203. Jim Stephens is chairman.

**Annum** 

Work Eight Hours, Sleep Eight Hours,

But Not the Same Eight!

## Wilkes College BOOKSTORE

kaaaaaaaaaaaaaak

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

Millie Gittins, Manager

## **TONY'S**

So. River St.

## Barber Shop

One Block from Campus

296 SOUTH RIVER STREET WILKES-BARRE, PA.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### LAZARUS Watch and Shaver Repair

Wilkes-Barre, Pa. 57 S. Main St.

COME TO US FOR

Watch Bands Watches Shavers Gents' Jewelry

Watch Repair Religious Jewelry Shaver Repair Lighter Repair Beads Restrung Rings Sized Jewelry Repair Crystals Fitted

ALL WORK GUARANTEED 

#### See the Varsity Shop's NEW SHAWL COLLAR

It's Terrific In Tiny Grey and Brown Checks

\$49.95

## The HUB

26 S. Main St., Wilkes-Barre Varsity Shop - 2nd Floor

## **Dramatists** Shelve Play, **Hear Lectures**

Pat O'Brien on Make-up, Poleskie on Abstract Art Open Cultural Programs

by Doug Keating

A brief business meeting of Cue 'n' Curtain was held Wednesday night in Chase Theater. Following the business meeting, a social meeting was held.

Steve Poleskie, a graduate of Wilkes, spoke on abstract expressionistic art and "The Tenth Avenue Movement." A demonstration of theatrical makeup techniques was given by Pat O'Brien. This was the first in a series of similar programs aimed at making Chase Theater the cultural center of the

Next week the club will hold an informal meeting at which recordings of play readings will be played. The date will be posted on the bulletin board, and everyone is invited to attend.

#### Play Postponed

The play, "The Man Who Married a Dumb Wife," which was planned by Cue 'n' Curtain, has been postponed until next semester. Anyone interested in trying out for a part in the play should contact Mr. Groh.

In the near future Cue 'n' Curtain is planning to stage scenes from plays of different periods for those who are interested in gaining stage experience.

#### Collegians to Sing At Lehman, Dance

The Wilkes Male Chorus, under the direction of William Peters, will present a program of vocal music on Wednesday, November 25th, at Lake-Lehman High School. The high school is a recent consolidation of the schools of Lehman, Jackson, and Lake Townships.

This program will be for the student body's Thanksgiving Assem-

Included in the one-hour program will be Randall Thompson's "Last Words of David." The group will also sing Waring's arrangement of "Battle Hymn of the Republic," a medley of tunes from "Showboat," "Drink To Me Only With Thine Eyes," "Charlottetown," and one the group only recently learned, barber - shop - like "Seeing Nellie Home."

Mickey Wheeler, freshman music major, will add to the program with one or two vocal solos, including "I Could Have Danced All Night," from the show "My Fair Lady."

Tom Hrynkiw and Walter Umla will be the piano accompanists for the program.

The Male Chorus plans to perform on Friday, November 27th also, at the All College Dance in the Wilkes gymnasium.



"Formal Wear" RENTAL

Special Price to Students

## BAUM'S

198 S. Washington St.

## Car Parade Zooms **Through Scranton** To Cheer Grid Finale

by Ralph Price

Bright and early on last Saturday morning, gaily decorated cars began gathering on South River Street to take part in the caravan to the Wilkes-Scranton game. Spirits were high despite the turbulent weather and by the time the caravan was ready to leave for Scranton, it numbered approximately thirty cars.

Dr. Farley was on hand to make the difficult decision on the best decorated car. The winner was the car entered by the Girls' Chorus. They received a trophy for their efforts.

After the judging was over and everyone was in his car and Jim Stephens had finished selling his cowbells, the caravan was ready to go. Much to everyone's surprise, it was only a half hour late in get-ting started. Police escorts took the procession through all the traffic lights to keep the caravan together, but mainly to get it out of town as quickly as possible. The sight of this long chain of cars zooming around corners and through traffic lights caused much consternation among other motor-

After a hectic ride on the open road, during which several cars and trucks tried to crash the line, the caravan made a grand entry into Scranton. It seems that there was a rule against blowing horns within city limits, but everyone had a good laugh over it and the fun was on. This somewhat wild trip through the business district of the Friendly City should do wonders for relations between Wilkes-Barre and Scranton.

The caravan finally arrived at Scranton Memorial Stadium, much to the relief of the Wilkes fans and the local populace. Spirits remained high during the game with considerable noise being raised thanks to Jim Stephens' cowbells.

The Wilkes band also deserves a great deal of praise for braving the elements and keeping school spirit going with its lively music.

#### NOTICE INTRAMURAL BASKETBALL

Mr. John Reese, Director of Athletics, has issued a call for all rosters in intramural basketball to be turned in as soon as possible. Each team interested in participating in the league this season should elect a captain who in turn should compile a roster of the members of the team to be presented to the Athletic department. Team rosters must be limited to 12 men.

Rosters can be given to Mr. Reese at the gym or at his office on the second floor of Chase Hall, or to Christopher Loesch, Student Di-Officials are needed to handle the games. One dollar will be paid per contest.

## COON'S GIFT SHOP

HOTEL STERLING

The Loveliest Gifts

... for Young Men and Women